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           County Administration Building – Board of Supervisors Chambers, 481 Fourth Street, Hollister, California

REGULAR MEETING 
OCTOBER 13, 2009

ACTION MINUTES
The Board of Supervisors of San Benito County met in the Board Chambers on the above date in regular session.  Supervisors Monaco, Loe, Barrios, De La Cruz and Botelho were present. Also present was County Administrative Officer Susan Thompson, County Counsel Matthew Granger and Assistant Clerk of the Board Janet Slibsager.   Chairman Anthony Botelho presided.
	9:00 a.m. CALL TO ORDER:


a) Supervisor Barrios led the Pledge of Allegiance.

b) Upon motion duly made, seconded and carried, acknowledged Certificate of Posting.

c)
Public Comment:  Joe Thompson, local resident, expressed his concerns about the fee schedule that was adopted by the Board of Supervisors for the County Services Area’s (CSA’s).

d) Department Head Announcements:  Public Works Administrator Steve Wittry

announced that they had several bags of pilot sand available to the public at the Public Works Yard on Southside Road and at the California Division of Forestry (CDF) on Fairview Road, if needed.   

Mr. Wittry mentioned that it was our first storm of the season and reminded everyone to take a little more time and drive carefully because the roads are very slippery.  Due to strong winds there could be damage to trees so watch out for debris on the roads.  Mr. Wittry said if anyone needed assistance to call 636-4170 for the County Public Works Department and 636-4370 for the City Public Works Department.

Sheriff Curtis Hill announced that he had received a notice from the California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation (CDCR) in regards to the preparation of the EIR for the Paso Robles site for the re-entry facility program that the Board of Supervisors entered into in January of 2009 with Santa Barbara, San Luis Obispo and CDCR.  Sheriff Hill said that he recommended that the Board of Supervisors prepare a document, letter form, in regards to continued support of the project for the secure re-entry facility and send to CDCR.

County Administrative Officer Susan Thompson said that she could write the letter and have the Chairman sign without agendizing since it was an item that the Board already took action on.

Health and Human Services Director Kathy Flores introduced Marcey Marrow the new Emergency Medical Services Coordinator. 

Ms. Flores mentioned that she had received information from the Department of Social Services in regards to the availability of fraud prevention monies for San Benito County in the amount of $30,000.  Ms. Flores said that there would be a lot of extra data collection required that was above what they currently do for their monthly fraud reports that are sent to the state. Ms. Flores said unless they forego the extensive data requirement they would more than likely not pursue the opportunity. 

Planning Director Art Henriques announced that a solar application came in to their office on October 1st proposing a multi-phase solar project in the Panoche Valley.  Mr. Henriques said that they would keep the Board apprised on a quarterly basis or sooner.

Supervisor Monaco reiterated the need for the solar energy policy and mentioned that this is not the only solar operation out there, but we need to move forward.

Mr. Henriques said at the last Planning Commission meeting the Commission took testimony on the Inclusionary Housing ordinance and directed staff to significantly revise the draft ordinance to remove all requirements for affordable housing and in lieu fee payments, while keeping all of the incentives.  Mr. Henriques said that they would try to stay on schedule and make these changes and bring it back to the Board of Supervisors.
e) Board Announcements, Introductions and Presentations:  Supervisor Monaco announced that Saturday, October 17th represented the 20th Anniversary of the Loma Prieta Earthquake.

Supervisor Monaco reported that he volunteered at the 2nd Condor Classic Bike Event on Saturday, October 10th sponsored by the San Benito County Chamber of Commerce.  They had about 500 riders that came from all over and it was a great event.

Supervisor Barrios reported that she attended the Grand Opening for the Springrove Athletic Fields on Friday, October 9th; stating it was nice to see the collaboration between the County, the Schools and the Parks and Recreation Department and Commission.  Supervisor Barrios thanked everyone for an excellent job and thanked the community for being so supportive.

Supervisor De La Cruz commended the Planning Commission for taking the leadership in trying to meet the needs of the community.

Supervisor Loe reported that she attended the new courthouse site meeting and it was moving along rather nicely and stating that it was amazing all the details that go into a building like that.  Supervisor Loe believes the community is going to be very happy with the new courthouse.

Chairman Botelho reported that the Board of Supervisors received a letter from the San Benito County Farm Bureau endorsing Ron Ross as our interim Agricultural Commissioner and thanked the Farm Bureau for their input.

PRESENTATIONS / RECOGNITIONS:
1) Present Proclamation to the San Benito County Health Foundation declaring October 9-25, 2009 as Bi-National Health Week in San Benito County.

Supervisor De La Cruz presented Proclamation to Vivian Fernandez of the San Benito County Health Foundation.  Ms. Fernandez gave a brief summary of what services the Foundation provides and what Bi-National Health Week means.  

BOARD ACTION: Upon motion made by Supervisor Monaco and seconded by Supervisor Loe, approved proclamation proclaiming October 9-25, 2009 as Bi-National Health Week in San Benito County.  (Unanimous)  File #430
2)
Presentations by San Benito County Board of Supervisors, Senator Jeff Denham and Assembly member Anna Caballero recognizing Richard Place, Jim Sleznick and Bruce W. Woolpert and Graniterock Employees for their contributions in establishing a public/private partnership to preserve and maintain the Juan Bautista De Anza National Historic Trail. (Chairman Botelho)



Chairman Botelho presented Certificate of Recognition to Bruce W. Woolplert and Graniterock Employees for their dedication in maintaining the De Anza Trail.  JR De La Rosa from Assembly member Anna Caballero’s Office and Bill Ritz from Senator Jeff Denham’s Office and the California State Senate also presented certificates. Mr. Woolpert said that he was pleased to be a part of it and would make sure the Graniterock people see the certificates, as they are the ones that do the hard work. 



Chairman Botelho presented Certificate of Recognition to Jim Sleznick for volunteering his time and helping trim the bushes along the trail. JR De La Rosa from Assembly member Anna Caballero’s Office and Bill Ritz from Senator Jeff Denham’s Office and the California State Senate also presented certificates. Mr. Sleznick said that it was a pleasure to take on the task of De Anza Trail and thanked the Board of Supervisors and the folks from Sacramento for their recognitions.



Chairman Botelho presented Certificate of Recognition to Richard Place for leadership and efforts in pursuing the creation of the De Anza Trail.  JR De La Rosa from Assembly member Anna Caballero’s Office and Bill Ritz from Senator Jeff Denham’s Office and the California State Senate also presented certificates.  Mr. Place said that it was an honor to receive the awards and said that he also had to give recognition to some other people who played a key role in the development of the creation of the trail, which was the past Board of Supervisors, Monterey County Board of Supervisors, Chapin Construction, Jim West, former Supervisor Ruth Kesler, Margaret Cheney, Rebecca McGovern and the De Anza Trail Committee.  Mr. Place said it took a lot of collaboration to put this together.


BOARD ACTION: 
Upon motion made by Supervisor Loe and seconded by Supervisor Barrios, approved Certificate of Recognitions for Bruce W. Woolpert and Graniterock Employees, Jim Sleznick and Richard Place. (Unanimous) File #156

3)
Presentation of 2009 Challenge Award honoring San Benito County’s Program, “Juvenile Hall Orientation Video”. 

Jim Wilshire from California State Association of Counties (CSAC), Sacramento, California presented Challenge Award to Kevin Nitzel, Juvenile Hall Superintendent, for the Juvenile Hall Orientation Video.

Mr. Nitzel said that he wanted to recognize the Probation Department staff along with the San Benito High School, Juvenile Hall and Probation Department staff and the community who put in a lot of hours to make this video.

Probation Department Director Brent Cardall said that he wanted to thank Supervisor Monaco for his insight to say that this video was worthy to enter in the CSAC Challenge Awards Contest.  

Mr. Cardall said that he also wanted to echo what Kevin said that he was very proud of our employees, they did a great job in collaborating with the High School the students, county attorney, etc. and thanked the Board of Supervisors for their support.   

Supervisor Monaco said that he was very impressed with the video and hoped that the community appreciated the collaboration that went into putting this together and commended Brent Cardall and the High School for making this happen.

Supervisor Barrios said that this was collaboration at its best and appreciated what they had done. 

Chairman Botelho thanked Mr. Wilshire for coming down and making the presentation stating it meant a lot to San Benito County and to our staff for all their hard work. File #120.5
	CONSENT AGENDA:


Upon motion made by Supervisor Monaco and seconded by Supervisor Loe, approved Consent Agenda Items 4 through 6.1 and pulling Items 7 and 8, for discussion.  (Unanimous)

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS:

4)
Approved Certificate of Recognition honoring Boy Scout Kyle Brantley Hodges for achieving the Eagle Scout Award, for presentation at a later date. (Chairman Botelho) File #156

BEHAVIORAL HEALTH – A. Yamamoto:

5)
Approved amendment to the fiscal year 2009-10 contract with Liz Alameda for service of providing Domestic Violence Diversion Groups for a maximum total amount of $25,000. File #810

CLERK OF THE BOARD – L. Churchill:

6) Approved the action minutes of the October 2, 2009 special meeting.

HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES – K. Flores:
6.1)
Approved the transfer of $14,725 in the Public Health Emergency Preparedness budget from special departmental expense to equipment; and recognized a fixed asset for two pharmacy refrigerators to the Public Health/HHSA budget and Schedule of Fixed Assets for FY 2009-10. File #420

SAN BENITO COUNTY SADDLE HORSE SHOW RODEO & FAIR – K. Ferreira:

7)
Approve 2010 Saddle Horse Show, Rodeo and Fair budget as required by Government Code §25905.



Supervisor Barrios said that she wanted to recognize the staff from the San Benito County Fair Office for an excellent job this year stating she has been attending for many years and feels this was one of the best fairs.



Supervisor Barrios asked for clarification of the funding process and the role of the Board with regards to the Saddle Horse Show budget.



Supervisor Monaco explained the Saddle Horse Show funds and budget.



Kelley Ferreira, San Benito County Fair Manager, also provided clarification.


BOARD ACTION:  Upon motion made by Supervisor Barrios and seconded by Supervisor Monaco, approved the 2010 Saddle Horse Show, Rodeo budget. (Unanimous)  File #55

SHERIFF’S DEPARTMENT – C. Hill:

8)
Authorize the Sheriff to accept a donation of a K-9 and associated training from the Deputy Sheriff’s Association (DSA).



Supervisor Monaco said he pulled this item on behalf of Sheriff Curtis Hill.   Sheriff Hill said that on September 1st the Board received $500 from the Gavilan Kennel Club and since then the DSA had received an excess of $13,000 from the community for this program.



Sheriff Hill said that it was recommended that the Board of Supervisors authorize the Sheriff to accept a donation of a K-9 and associated training from the Deputy Sheriff’s Association (DSA).



Mark Williams, DSA President, said that it was obvious that the public felt this was important.  Mr. Williams said this program was an asset and was vital in the job they do on a day-to-day basis to protect the public and hoped that the Board accepted the donation.



Chairman Botelho said that the Board appreciated the efforts from the Deputy Sheriff’s Association.



Supervisor De La Cruz commended the Deputy Sheriff’s Association for moving forward on this. 


BOARD ACTION: Upon motion made by Supervisor Monaco and seconded by Supervisor Loe, authorized the Sheriff to accept a donation of a K-9 and associated training from the Deputy Sheriff’s Association.  (Unanimous)  File #110 

	REGULAR AGENDA:


BEHAVIORAL HEALTH – A. Yamamoto:

9) Approve the Proclamation declaring October 24 to October 31, 2009 as San Benito County’s Red Ribbon Week.

Director of Behavioral Health Alan Yamamoto mentioned that Red Ribbon Week was the nation’s oldest and largest drug prevention event reaching millions of Americans during the last week of October every year.  Mr. Yamamoto said that this would be the twentieth Red Ribbon Week event in San Benito County and by participating in community anti-drug events young people pledge to live a drug-free life. 



Mr. Yamamoto said that they were asking the Board to approve the Proclamation declaring October 24th to October 31st as San Benito County’s Red Ribbon Week.


Mr. Yamamoto introduced Program Manager for the Substance Abuse Program Rene Hankla who announced some of the activities that would be taking place.  There would be a 2-mile run, festival and resource fair at Dunn Park on Saturday, October 24, 2009 from 10:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. and she encouraged the community to come out and enjoy this event.    



Ms. Hankla said those participating in the resource fair would be the California Highway Patrol (CHP), Hollister Police Department, Health & Human Services, Probation Department and other community members.


Ms. Hankla said that they would be planting one hundred red tulips at R.O. Hardin School to help raise awareness of drugs and alcohol, a rally at Maze Middle School and a poster and poetry contest and a number of other organized activities occurring throughout other schools in the County.

BOARD ACTION:  Upon motion made by Supervisor De La Cruz and seconded by Supervisor Barrios, approved Proclamation declaring October 24 to October 31, 2009 as Red Ribbon Week in San Benito County.  File #430

COUNTY FIRE DEPARTMENT – P. Avila:

10)
Accept First Quarter activity report from County Fire.



Cal Fire Chief Paul Avila announced, on behalf of George Haines the Battalion Chief for County Fire and Cal Fire that sand bags were also available at the California Division of Forestry (CDF) off of Fairview Road and are self serve, but if there were an elderly person that couldn’t pick them up they would provide assistance.  

Mr. Avila also mentioned that on November 14th they would be having their 2nd Annual Matt Will Memorial Golf Tournament at Ridgemark Golf and Country Club and encouraged the Board members to stop by. 



Mr. Avila provided background information to the First Quarter Activity Report for County Fire.



Supervisor Barrios asked if there was any previous report comparisons and if we are able to recover any of the costs from a false alarm response.



Mr. Avila said that they have records all the way back to 1993 and before stating this was his first quarterly report since he has been here.



Mr. Avila said that they do not recover any costs for false alarms such as traffic collision, smoke in the area or vegetation fires.  If it were a response to a continual sounding alarm at a commercial business or residential site and if it happened a couple of times, they would issue a letter and go after cost recovery.



Supervisor Botelho said that he appreciated the report.  File #60

INTEGRATED WASTE MANAGEMENT – M. Rose:

11)
Updates re Landfill Capacity, Adjacent Property Capacity and Resource Recovery Park and provide direction to staff.



Integrated Waste Manager Mandy Rose provided an update on the remaining capacity at John Smith Landfill, the projected capacity at the property adjacent to the John Smith Landfill and an update on the Resource Recovery Park.  



Ms. Rose reported that the remaining capacity at the current landfill at John Smith Road was 18.3 years and on the adjoining 133-acre property to the landfill was roughly one hundred (100) years of available landfill capacity but this capacity had not been subjected to the economic viability test nor the ultimate environmental constraints which would reduce the overall capacity number. 



Ms. Rose said that they had been trying to work with the Department of Toxics Substances Control (DTSC), who holds the closure permit on the Class I site, about the potential use of the property for the Resource Recovery Park.    

Ms. Rose said that it had become apparent that further research needs to be done on the use of the closed Class I site, as they may be able to use it for Class III (municipal) waste and by expanding the existing landfill into that area would obviously yield additional capacity.  

 Ms. Rose said that they are currently in the process of doing a cost benefit analysis with Waste Connections to see if the higher and better use of that land would be better as Class III use as opposed to the Resource Recovery Park.  Ms. Rose said as soon as they had that information they would bring it back to the Board of Supervisors.

Ms. Rose said that they were before the board today to see if they were interested in moving ahead with the new landfill development, and if so, would they be interested in including any environmental work which would be required to zone the area for the Resource Recovery Park.



Supervisor Monaco said that he supports what they are doing with Waste Connections and would like to move ahead with zone changes, etc.  Supervisor Monaco said that he had received very positive comments in regards to resource recovery at the landfill and would like to see us expand some of those services. 



Supervisor De La Cruz said that he supports the Recovery Park but believes we are moving to slow.  



County Administrative Officer Susan Thompson said that we are moving full steam ahead, but it requires an environmental analysis, which we are ready to move forward with.



Supervisor Barrios said that she supported Ms. Rose’s efforts and commended her on a great job.  Supervisor Barrios had questions in regards to the application process for the permit and approval and if we were eligible for any stimulus monies.



Ms. Rose said the application process could take about two years and that we were not eligible for any stimulus monies on the new landfill facility but there are monies available for diversion materials possibly for the Resource Park. 



Chairman Botelho said that the Board has been very aggressive in keeping our capacity at the highest level and exploring options to expand the landfill and increasing our resource recovery to meet our diversion requirements.



Discussion ensued by Board and staff.


BORD ACTION: Upon motion made by Supervisor Monaco and seconded by Supervisor De La Cruz directed staff to proceed with; 1) Initiate the application process for a new solid waste facility permit on County owned property whose address is 2733 John Smith Road, Hollister, CA which includes the preparation of an environmental impact report; and 2) Include any zone change, overlay and General Plan amendment the Planning Department deems necessary for the development of a Resource Recovery Park within the new landfill boundaries. (Unanimous) File #75.4
PLANNING DEPARTMENT – A. Henriques:

12)
Receive report on the Growth Management Ordinance and provide direction to staff.



Planning Director Art Henriques provided some highlights on the status of the Growth Management Program based on the direction from the Board of Supervisors.



Mr. Henriques mentioned that if the board concurs with how the ordinance looks they would circulate that draft along with the CEQA Initial Study, prepare this item for the November 18th Planning Commission meeting and bring back to the Board of Supervisors for adoption in December. 



Assistant Director of Planning Byron Turner provided a PowerPoint presentation regarding the revisions to the growth ordinance.  Items that were covered in the PowerPoint were History; staff direction to amend the Growth Ordnance to provide flexibility and potentially increase the 1% grown cap; proposed changes; other changes; Transfer Development projects (TDC); Development Agreements; Potential Residential Growth Increase (PRGI); Existing high-density residential; Family Exemptions; other items.



Mr. Turner said that they were recommending that the Board of Supervisors review and comment on the proposed changes to the Growth Management ordinance and make any changes necessary and direct staff to circulate the necessary environmental document and schedule the public hearing before the Planning Commission.



Discussion ensued by Board and staff. 



Joe Thompson, local resident, said that he would like to add a touch of reality to all of this theory that had been thrown around.  Mr. Thompson said that he had read this Growth Management ordinance and feels that it makes no sense at all. Mr. Thompson said that the small businesses cannot survive and more regulations would only discourage new businesses.

  

Scott Fuller, San Juan Oaks Golf Course, said that he encouraged including Transfer of Development Credits (TDC) as one of the exemptions and it was critical that you choose the version that is consistent with the language that you put into PRGI and provide exemption for high density.



Marty Richman, Hollister resident, said he would like to see things put in a flow chart so that people can see what is going on and then staff can easily look at it and see where the problems are.



Paul Rovella, Hollister resident, said that he was glad that the Board was discussing the Growth Ordinance stating it was definitely broken, and he was glad to see that progress was being made to fix it. 



Mr. Rovella pointed out some flaws and some possible CEQA issues in the Growth ordinance and mentioned that in the letter from HCD they identified the Growth Management ordinance as a constraint to meeting the counties requirements for the Regional Housing Needs Assessment. 



Chairman Botelho asked to discuss the areas that they agreed on so that they could move forward with regards to the amendments and the exemptions of the ordinance.


Further discussion ensued by Board and staff.





Supervisor Loe summarized some recommendations as follows: (1) One time exemption for minor subdivisions for families; (2) Exempt court-ordered lot splits, we need to move forward with that; (3) We need to grow with the same rate as the State of California instead of the 1%; (4) Adding points for the green building is good; (5) the TDC program should merit PRGI and (6) All the exemptions for affordable housing and senior units should stay.  



Byron Turner explained the family restriction process and the proposal presented to the Board of Supervisors.



Discussion ensued by Board and staff in regards to the percentage of growth limit.



Art Henriques mentioned that staff couldn’t finish the ordinance and get it back to Board by December without the growth issue being addressed.



The consensus of the Board was to go with the same growth rate as the State.



Chairman Botelho asked the Planning Department if they had all the direction that they needed from the Board to move forward.



Planning Director Art Henriques replied that they did. 
File #790

PLANNING DEPARTMENT & COUNTY FIRE:

13)
Receive report on Weed Abatement on County Islands within City Limits and direct staff accordingly.



Planning Director Art Henriques provided a PowerPoint Presentation with regards to the weed abatement process located on County parcels within city limits. 



Paul Avila of County Fire provided further information about the weed abatement problems, fire issues and citing authority.



Chairman Botelho asked if it was possible to get a copy of the Weed Abatement Ordinance that the City of Hollister has and prepare one for the County.



Mr. Avila replied that he would look into what other counties have and check with the City of Hollister.



Supervisor Loe voiced frustration in regards to property located on Powell Street, which has mattresses and railroad boxcars on it.  She said that there must be some kind of County ordinance that we could send code enforcement out to have the property owner clean it up or have someone else clean it up.



Mr. Avila said that County fire has been trying to do weed abatement by notifying the property owners per California Fire Code, which refers to waste materials and vegetation on property.  Mr. Avila said that the County has no ordinance to cite someone at this time.



Art Henriques said that letters can be written in regards to mattresses, etc. and if there is no response from the owner they can look into getting a citation and work with County Counsel on getting it issued.



Discussion ensued by Board and staff.



Mr. Henriques said that he would meet with Mr. Avila and that they would check with other County Fire Departments, City of Hollister and the zoning and code enforcement officer to see what they could do in regards to coming up with an ordinance that would address County weed abatement.  File #790

	CLOSED SESSION:


14)
Conference with Legal Counsel-Anticipated Litigation.


Significant Exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 54956.9: Number of Cases: (1)


Closed session is authorized by Section 54956.9 (b)(3)(A).  

No reportable action.  File #235.6

*  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *

The vote of each member of the Board of Supervisors upon each matter at the foregoing meeting, unless otherwise stated, was as follows:
AYES:

SUPERVISORS:  Monaco, Loe, Barrios, De La Cruz, Botelho

NOES:
SUPERVISORS:  None

ABSENT:
SUPERVISORS:  None

There being no further business the Board adjourned to October 6, 2009 at 9:00 a.m. for a regular meeting. 
ANTHONY BOTELHO, CHAIRMAN
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